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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023

The Directors of The Girls’ Brigade in Scotland, who are also Trustees of the charity for the
purposes of the Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005, have pleasure in submitting
to the Members their annual report with the financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the accounting policies set out
in note 1 to the accounts and comply with the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the
Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005, the Charities Accounts (Scotland)
Regulations 2006 (as amended), the Companies Act 2006 and Accounting and Reporting by
Charities: Statement of Recommended Practice applicable to charities preparing their accounts in
accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of ireland
(FRS 102) (effective 1 January 2019).

The legal and administrative information on page one forms part of this report.

Governing Document

The Girls’ Brigade in Scotland (GBS) is incorporated under the Companies Acts as a company
limited by guarantee without share capital and is accordingly governed by a Memorandum and
Articles of Association as adopted on incorporation of the company on 12 October 2007.

The Members of GBS have each guaranteed its liabilities up to £1.

GBS is also a registered Scottish Charity registered under Charity Number SC010980 with the
Office of the Scottish Charities Regulator.

Structure, Governance and Management

The directors are both charity trustees and company directors. The directors include those
appointed as office bearers and all are elected by the Members of GBS in accordance with
provisions set out in the Articles of Association. This requires nominations to be made in writing
and in the event of there being more than one nomination for the relevant post, regulations made
by GBS provide for the election of directors to be conducted by postal ballot of companies.
Directors who hold the role of President, Vice President, and Treasurer are eligible for nomination
for a maximum of two three-year terms. The National Chaplain is elected for a term of three years
and is not usually eligible for a further term. All other directors are elected for a three-year term
and are not eligible for re-election to the executive for a further two-year period unless they are
elected as office bearers or co-opted for a specific purpose.

In last year's statement it was reported that a second round of nominations for Elected Members
had been set up but, sadly, this did not yield any nominations. The Executive agreed to run with a
reduced membership for 2022-23. As per the requirements of the Constitution, nominations were
sought in April and June 2023 for two Elected Members to serve a 3-year term from September
2023. Two nominations were received and Ms Mair Dalgleish, 1% Livingstone Company, and Ms
Bebhionn Paterson, 1%t Ellon Company will take up their roles following the AGM on 9 September
2023. The Executive also agreed to co-opt Ms Aindrea Kirkhope, currently attached to GB Scotland
at national level, for a 2-year term, as from September 2023, and further co-options may be
considered, dependent on the needs of the arganisation.

The Chief Executive acts as a Company Secretary to the company and is not a director of the
company. The Chief Executive is therefore a non-voting attendee at meetings of the Executive.

Additional directors, whether members of GBS or otherwise, up to a maximum of three, may be
co-opted for a maximum of two years on an annual basis by the Executive.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Directors’ Induction and Training

Directors are familiar with the work of the charity and will generally have held positions of
responsibility within companies or divisions prior to being elected to the Executive.

GBS continues to be aware of its responsibility to supply training to directors on the role which they
are undertaking in the governance of the charity. A ‘Code of Conduct' for Directors is signed
annually by all Directors and is updated as needed to reflect any changes within the organisation.
During the period under review, Governance training and written information on roles and
responsibilities was provided. The Chief Executive supplies updates on legislative and regulatory
changes via regular reports to the Executive as well as providing updates and recommendations
on good practice, particularly in areas of safeguarding, insurance and risk management. Similarly,
regular updates are provided in respect of developments and issues arising in the sector.

The Executive’s Responsibilities

The Executive is responsible for the management and supervision of all aspects of the work of
GBS. The 2022-23 session has seen Companies return fully since the pandemic. The Executive
agreed that it's focus for the period under review would be to support and encourage Leaders to
consolidate and rebuild their Companies. In total, 141 Companies started the session, and it has
been good to see active recruitment, normal Company activities, an increase in short holidays and
day trips as well as positive community engagement.

The Executive continues to be aware of the issues of long-term viability of the organisation,
following systematic decline over nearly two decades. The Executive has continued to work
through the Building for the Future Strategic Plan with the continued emphasis on rebuilding the
organisation and that will remain the primary focus in the 2023-24 session.

This year, membership has shown an increase to 4770 girls and Leaders which is welcome but
there is still a long way to go. The increase has come across all age ranges but there is no room
for complacency as by the end of this session a further 4 Companies had closed, for a variety of
reasons. While the rise in membership offers hope, the membership rise going forward has to be

" significant and sustained if the long-term viability of GBS is to be secured. Having offered
significantly reduced fees between 2020 and 2022, the Executive set Membership Fees at £28 per
member for the period under review as while Reserves were significant they could not continue to
subsidise fees while working with a planned deficit.

At national level, GBS has continued to use virtual technology to deliver the majority of its business,
including meetings, Training, Queen’'s Award, Commissioners’ Forums and President’s Drop-In
sessions, to name a few. While recognising that face-to-face contact can be better in some
circumstances the reality is that the time and financial benefits of working this way are better for
individuals and the organisation as a whole at present.

The Executive meets 5-6 times per year using a virtual platform in addition to meetings of sub-
groups, the annual meeting and any other meeting considered necessary. This continues to be of
benefit to sharing ideas, analysing members feedback and having in depth discussion to aid
decision making. All members can share their views, and all are good and regular contributors.
The responsibility for implementing and delivering decisions, policies and procedures agreed by
the Executive is devolved to the Chief Executive and the staff team at GB HQ.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
The Executive’s Responsibilities (continued)
The Executive’s responsibilities include:

* Promoting the aims and objectives of GBS, as noted below.
Promoting the best interests of GBS.

» The administration of the organisation and of all its assets in the interest of its current and
future beneficiaries.
Bringing independent judgement to bear on issues of strategy, resources and performance.
Encouraging the delivery of programmes to members of GBS to the highest possible
standards.

Chief Executive

The Chief Executive is the senior member of staff of GBS and Company Secretary of The Girls’
Brigade in Scotland as a charitable company. The Chief Executive is responsible for the day-to-
day management of the affairs of GBS and for implementing the policies agreed by the Executive.

Objectives and Activities

The principal objective of GBS continues to be to help girls to become followers of the Lord Jesus
Christ and through self-control, reverence and a sense of responsibility to find a true enrichment
of life.

Achievements and Performance

GBS is a Christian based, inter-denominational organisation, which has operated throughout
Scotland for 130 years. Membership is open to girls/young women across the social and economic
spectrum; from all faiths or none and from a wide variety of cultural backgrounds. It is our policy,
wherever possible, to include those who are challenged by physical or mental disability. The key
objects of GBS are as outlined in the Constitution:

“To help girls become followers of the Lord Jesus Christ, and through self-control, reverence
and a sense of responsibility, find true enrichment of life. This is done by the formation,
development, encouragement and support of local groups for the purposes of training and
development of individual capabilities, skills and understanding of the social challenges facing
young people as they grow in wisdom and stature, such education and teaching to include
respect for other religions.”

To help in delivering these objectives, GBS now has a greatly reduced professional staff team
comprising the Chief Executive and Membership Services Coordinator, both full time posts along
with the Supplies/Admin Officer (42 weeks per year), the Finance Officer, 25 hours per week and
the IT Officer who works 12 hours per week. In 2018 there were 4 full time staff but when two of
these positions became vacant they were not replaced due to financial constraints in an
organisation with falling membership. The current team continues to offer an extremely high
standard of delivery to the organisation despite the reduction in posts and the Executive recognises
that a considerable amount of additional hours is provided voluntarily to the membership. The staff
team continue to deliver support to adult volunteer leaders in respect of training, programmes,
materials, activities/events so that they may support girls/young women from P1-S6 in delivering
the above objectives. Activities delivered are based on GIRFEC and the National Youthwork
Strategy with the aim of encouraging our members to be successful learners, confident individuals,
effective contributors and responsible citizens. .
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Achievements and Performance (continued)

Building for the Future, Year 2, was the key focus of work for the period under review. Supporting
Companies to restart, reconnect with their girls and to rebuild their Companies following a
significant period of no in-person activities due to the pandemic was the stated objective of the
Executive. This was achieved by:

> Providing guidance and support to Companies to help them recruit new members. Let's Share
the Good News was the theme for the session, and the Executive and Staff Team worked work
with Companies and Divisions to increase their social media presence and assist them in
developing marketing skills in a variety of ways.

» Supporting Companies affected by the Church of Scotiand Presbytery Planning to ensure that
Girls’ Brigade will continue to have a place in the heart of communities across Scotland.

> Providing Induction Training virtually at least 3 times per year to offer potential Leaders the
best possible training to equip them to work in Companies with our young people.

» Encouraging Trainee Leaders to become Gold Leve! Leaders or to take up a Christian
Commission by participating in Gold Leadership Training which is now available to Trainees
six months after completion of Induction Training.

> Actively promoting and further developing and delivering Queen’s Award using the existing
model as a foundation to build on.

» Delivering a virtual, inter-active AGM on 1 October 2022, the original date of 10 September
being postponed due to the death of Her Majesty the Queen.

> Engaging at least twice in the GB session with Leaders through virtual President’'s Drop-In
sessions and Commissioners’ Forums to provide everyone with a place to air concems, share
ideas and discuss the way forward for the organisation.

» Continuing to take part in GB Europe and GB International as appropriate.

The President's Drop-in-Sessions, started in 2021-22, continue to prove popular with Leaders and
are now viewed as providing a positive platform for sharing their views. Leaders now understand
that all the ideas, concerns, etc. shared at a PDI session are noted and help shape the Executive
Agenda at all times. The same process applies to the business discussed at Commissioners’
Forums. In the period under review, Programmes, Training, Succession Planning, How to build
mobile Leadership Teams and much more has formed the business of the Executive with feedback
provided at all stages. These sessions allow for transparent discussion which appears to be highly
valued by the membership. These will continue next session with a view to encouraging younger
Leaders to join in discussions.

Communication is still key and new methods of storing the multitude of emails from GB HQ have
been introduced to allow Leaders to access these more readily via specific categories in the
Members Section of the GBS website. A simple idea which arose at a PDI session but one with a
major impact for Leaders. In respect of Training and Queen’s award, all communications with
Trainees or QA candidates, is copied to Captains/Leaders-in-Charge and the Training or QA
Coordinator to improve information flow at all stages. Queen’'s Award Coordinators and
Commissioners continue to receive regular updates on where their candidates are in respect of
the award. Feedback shows how useful this has been. An online meeting is planned for both
Queen's Award and Training Coordinators at the start of the 2023-24 session.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Achievements and Performance (continued)

Following the introduction of major change to the Leadership Training Scheme on 1 December
2021 there has been a significant improvement in those attending and completing Induction and
Gold Leadership Training. Since January 2022, 5 courses were offered with one being cancelled
due to lack of participants. The completion rate over that period has been 80%, which in the
voluntary sector is an above average percentage. In respect of Gold Leadership Training since
late 2021, 4 courses were offered with a further course scheduled for autumn 2023. The completion
rate over the 4 courses currently sits at 70% although this is likely to increase as trainees complete
their post-course tasks. Feedback from participants from both courses has become increasingly
more positive. The Executive is keen to see the completion rates increase further and it is hoped
that by working more with Divisional Training Coordinators this can be achieved.

The Annual General Meeting was held on 1 October 2022 with around 90 Leaders attending. A
tribute was paid to Her Majesty the Queen who had passed away on 8 September 2022. Business
was conducted as normal with short video presentations forming part of the President's Report on
behalf of the Executive. A video produced by Bebhionn Paterson, one of the 2022 Queen’s Award
Final Participation team was shown and proved successful. Bebhionn had produced the video as
one of her final tasks to gain the Award and it is now used as an introduction to Queen’s Award
throughout the organisation. Breakout rooms to discuss set questions proved successful with
excellent feedback.

Queen’'s Award registrations had declined significantly during the pandemic but have increased
again this session, which is encouraging. The Citizenship Chats, which replaced a written exam
paper, are now a permanent feature of the Award, proving popular with candidates. The 2023 Final
Participation event saw only 3 candidates ready to complete their Award journey. This was a direct
result of the pandemic but while numbers were small the content and quality of the work produced
by the participants was of an extremely high standard. Indeed, their final group presentation has
been adopted by the Executive as part of the organisation’s strategy to increase Equity and
Inclusion across GBS. More information on this will be shared at the AGM later in the year.

Following wholesale review and updating of all GBS Policies in 2022, the Executive undertook their
annual review in April 2023. Minor amendments were made to the Safeguarding Policy with a new
section added about Transportation of Children and Young People. Copies of all policy documents
were circulated to the adult membership, and this will continue to be the practice on an annual
basis. Last year, policies had been updated to provide a category for Supervised Leaders, those
with additional support needs who had been members of the organisation, and this has been
warmly welcomed by Companies who have young people in this category. Several young women
have now joined the organisation as Supervised Leaders and feedback from them, their families
and their fellow Leaders has demonstrated how successful this has been in allowing everyone to
be part of an inclusive organisation.

The first stages of the Jean T Morrison Memorial Competition were held in autumn 2022 with each
Section being set a Christmas themed, age-appropriate challenge. Entries were virtual and
included statements from those who received the items as gifts. The standard was good overall.
The 3 Brigader finalists will meet for a face-to-face final in late September 2023 for a bake off on
a specific theme.

GBS has attended 3 meetings of GB Europe in the period under review, all virtual. The focus
continues to be the same as for GBS — rebuilding the organisation post pandemic. All member
countries have experienced membership decline over the last 2 years and it has been useful to
share ideas about how to recruit and rebuild in the years ahead. A new Chair for GB Europe was
appointed in late 2022 to replace Dr Clare Rush.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

.FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Achievements and Performance (continued)

Dr Amelia Heaford, a member of GB England & Wales, has attended her first International
President’'s meeting in Singapore earlier this year and will share her findings at the first in person
meeting scheduled to be held in Scotland in late October 2023.

As Companies returned to more normal working, a benchmark of success has been the rise in
attendance at community events, holiday and day trip applications as well as normal weekly
meetings. The return of Division competitions and events has been heartwarming, and feedback
indicates that these have been enjoyed by girls and Leaders alike.

The new Clyde Division has now completed its first operational year. The Division has been
extremely pro-active in offering events for girls and Leaders, the majority of which have been very
well attended. Their meetings have been a mix of in person and virtual and this has proved popular
with good attendance overall. Other Divisions continue to work well, albeit that all have different
strengths and weaknesses.

The Church of Scotland Presbytery Planning requirements continue to cause anxiety and concem
for those who’s Church and/or halls will close. It may be that some Companies will have to merge
or find alternative meeting accommodation and the Chief Executive continues to provide advice
and guidance to those facing this challenge. While GBS is not responsible for these changes it
does accept that declining Church membership, the cost-of-living crisis and the lack of Ministers is
a reality for The Church of Scotland. As an organisation facing its own challenges in terms of long-
term viability and sustainability, there is sympathy for the national Kirk who strive to tackle these
challenges. The reality is that there may be situations where Companies close or merge, but we
are committed to minimising this wherever possible and will try to place members with other
Companies should this happen.

- Laura Quilter, President, was invited to attend a service of Thanksgiving for the life of Her Majesty

the Queen on 12 September at St Giles’ Cathedral in Edinburgh. This was a very moving
experience for all involved. On 5 July 2023, Laura returned to the same venue for a service where
the Honours of Scotland were presented to King Charles lll and Queen Camilla, our former Patron.
As part of the celebration, 2 Brigaders, Amy and Elle from 15 Whitburn Company, participated in
the People’s Procession prior to attending the service. To celebrate the Coronation, a specially
commissioned badge was designed and presented to all members of GBS to mark what was a
memorable occasion. In April 2023, we were delighted to receive news that Marianne McCluskie,
a Leader with 1%t Shotts Company, had been selected as one of 500 Coronation Champions.
Marianne was invited to join the Coronation Concert at Windsor and had a fantastic time. It has
also been good to see the resumption of Royal Garden Parties and to see so many GBS Leaders
meeting with the King and the First Minister of Scotland.

During the period under review, we have seen Leaders return to ‘normal’ Company activities, but
the reality is that it is a new norm following the challenges of the pandemic period. New skills have
been gained along with a determination and commitment to see Companies grow and flourish.
Recruitment has been extremely pro-active this session with GB popping up in a variety. of locations
across Scotland. It has not been an easy period as the worst poverty crisis for decades has
impacted heavily on the majority of families and individuals across the country. Our Companies
have responded magnificently to these challenges with food items being discreetly added to weekly
programmes to ensure girls have something warm and substantial to eat that night. Uniform
exchanges and swap shops for a variety of items have been introduced to help those who struggle.
Participation in community foodbanks and other anti-poverty initiatives has risen considerably. One
Company even has a ‘Find your new winter Jacket' programme where new or nearly new items
are donated to allow families to pick out a warm jacket or coat for the winter. These initiatives are
to be celebrated and the Executive congratulates all who are involved.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Achievements and Performance (continued)

‘This is Christian service in action and while it should not be necessary in the 21% century it has
become an integral part of Girls’ Brigade at this time.

The Executive wants to thank all Leaders who give of their time and talents to serve their
Companies and Divisions across Scotland. As always, the contribution of every Leader is what
makes it work but we also extend our thanks to all those who have taken on additional duties as
part of the national Training Team, Queen’s Award Team, Commissioners and Training/Queen’s
Award Coordinators. They give of additional time and talents to support the work at local and
national level, and we are extremely grateful for that.

Thanks are also expressed to the GB HQ Staff Team who continue to go the extra mile for the
organisation they are passionate about. Sometimes the challenges faced by the team appear
daunting but when they hear what a young person has achieved or feedback from Trainees it is a
distinct reminder of why they remain committed to the work and values of this organisation. At
present, most of the team continue to work from home, which is working extremely well and allows
flexibility to deal with work which would not be found with office working. The Supplies Department
continues to operate on a part-time basis with other staff attending GB HQ when required.

Again, we want to thank the Corra Foundation who extended our funding for another year to help
support staff and core costs throughout the year. The Corra Foundation administers the Children,
Young People and Families Early Intervention Fund on behalf of Scottish Government, and we
extend our grateful thanks to them for their continued support and guidance throughout the year.
We also extend gratitude to the Scottish Government for their continued support. Corra Funding
ended on 31 March 2023 as the Executive had already agreed, and advised the membership at
the AGM on 1 October 2022, that they would not be applying for further funding at this time. Not
only had criteria changed for the funding but the Executive agreed to implement a decision made
in late 2019 about not accepting external funding while trying to rebuild the organisation. If things
improve, it may be that future applications to new funding in 2025 may be made.

The Executive, having completed the second year of the Building for the Future Strategic Plan, is
aware that while there are signs of hope for the future these are tenuous and a substantial amount
of work is required if GBS is to build on its membership increase if it wishes to remain a permanent
fixture on the Scottish youth work scene. The Executive and Staff Team remain committed to the
challenge and will do their absolute best to take the organisation forward in the year ahead.

For further information, a copy of the Annual Report will be available via the GBS website
www.girs-brigade-scotland.org.uk after the Annual Meeting, to be held virtually on Saturday 9
September 2023.

Financial Review

GBS has incurred an operating deficit of £87,058 in the year. After adjustment for net investment
losses of £36,916 the net movement in funds was a deficit of £123,974.

The operational deficit of £87,058 was predicted and was planned as the Executive was aware
that only one quarter of the increased Membership Fee, to £28, would be incorporated in this set
of accounts as well as the fact that membership numbers were highly unlikely to rise to a level
which would offset normal expenditure.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
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FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Financial Review (continued)

The Executive has set fees for the 2023-24 session at £35 per member following lengthy
discussion where all options were considered. The Investment Portfolio has decreased by over
£93,000 since last year, due to market fluctuations and cash being required to be drawn down
when cash reserves were running low. This was because of the due date for Membership Fees
being changed to enable Companies to meet the deadline more comfortably. The stock market is
still volatile and has been much slower to recover than it did after the first wave of the pandemic.
To cover the predicted Budget for 2023-24 GBS would require to have 7889 members. These are
pre-pandemic membership levels which will not be achieved in one or more years. The aim is to
continue to grow membership year on year to bring us closer to a stable financial position. Last
year, the Chief Executive shared with the membership that to cover costs, individual membership
fees would be around £61 per head. Now, that has dropped to £47 per head because of an
increase in membership and last year's increase in fees. Every new member will help close that
gap and recruitment and retention are essential in this coming session.

The Executive is aware that ‘planned’ deficits cannot be sustained in the longer term as it will erode
the investment portfolio sooner than expected due to market fluctuation. The Budget for 2023-24
has been approved by the Executive but this also forecasts a further operational deficit in the region
of £85,000 without any unexpected expenditure. As part of the Budget Review, the Executive took
the decision that there will be no face-to-face meetings, training, or activities unless these have
already been pre-planned, e.g., the J T Morrison final in September. The aim is to minimise
expenditure wherever possible and to avoid non-essential spending.

This report has already covered the position of the GBS Staff Team and the Executive is of the
view that it cannot reduce this further. It is recognised that this is the largest expenditure for GBS
but there is no room for further cuts without a serious reduction in services offered. The Executive
also has a responsibility to ensure that staff are remunerated at a fair and reasonable level and
that pension and national insurance contributions are met by them.

Again, the Executive has reviewed its financial position and it was agreed that GBS will be able to
meet its financial commitments for at least the next three years but there are no guarantees
thereafter unless there is a significant rise in membership numbers. As already reported, the
Contingency Plan sets out clear parameters which will be reviewed by the Executive annually.

Reserves Policy

The Executive has decided that whenever possible uncommitted uninvested funds should be not
less than three and ideally equal to six months expenditure on a normal basis, to enable the
organisation to continue if there were to be a significant drop in income. GBS can confirm this as
noted in the Financial Review statement above. This does not take into account the costs of
winding up the company or making staff redundant. On 31 March 2023 unrestricted reserves
amounted to £544,523 (2022 - £669,973) of which £83,859 (2022 - £101,511) was held as
designated leaving general fund reserves of £460,664 (2022 - £568,462). The free cash at bank
was sufficient to meet the Executive target for reserves.

Investment Policy & Performance

The Executive has appointed Evelyn Partners to manage its investment portfolio on a discretionary
basis. The Policy is to maximise the long-term return on the investment fund subject to the risks
normally associated with a balanced approach to portfolio management. Within that policy a
conservative risk strategy is adopted. Regular reports are provided to the Treasurer and Chief
Executive by the Fund Manager on their stewardship of the funds under management.
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REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES
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Risk Assessment

The Executive has undertaken a risk analysis to identify the major risks to which GBS may be
exposed. These risks have been reviewed and steps taken to mitigate the risk identified.

Plans for future periods

Having experienced the first full session since the pandemic, GBS now looks to consolidate
progress made in the session and to encourage Leaders to continue to work flexibly and creatively.
One of the positives from the pandemic period is that the use of digital technology has increased
far more quickly within the organisation than it might have. Leaders displayed great ingenuity about
how to continue working with girls during the pandemic and that continues to be reflected in
activities, badge work, etc. as they move forward.

In the 2023-24 session plans include:

>

>

Continued support to Companies and Leaders to assist them in building on the progress made
this session, particularly in using social media as a recruitment and awareness tool.

To raise awareness within all denominations of the Christian faith about the work of GBS, about
the work of the organisation and what it offers to girls and young women in terms of personal
development and what Girls’ Brigade can, and does, offer to Churches in terms of mission and
outreach.

Providing new promotional material throughout the year along with refreshing existing items.

Supporting Companies affected by the Church of Scotland Presbytery Planning to ensure that
Girls’ Brigade will continue to have a place in the heart of communities across Scotland.

Develop and deliver a new programme for Brigaders.

The provision of Induction Training 3 times per year to offer potential Leaders the best possible
training to equip them to work in Companies with our young people.

Providing 2 Gold Leadership Training Courses during 2023-24, aiming to encourage and equip
Trainee Leaders who wish to develop their Leadership skills to a higher level.

Training material at all levels to be reviewed and updated, as required.

Various competitions, for individuals and Companies, which can be done in Company or
Division and/or delivered virtually.

Continuing to promote Queen's Award with a view to encouraging greater participation.
Delivering a virtual, inter-active AGM on 9 September 2023.

Continuation of the President's Drop-In-Sessions and Commissioners’ Forums to provide
opportunities for Leaders to share their ideas directly.

Returning to Pride for the first time since 2019 to promote that GBS is open and inclusive.

Continue to participate in GB Europe and GB International as appropriate.
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
REPORT OF THE TRUSTEES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023
Statement of trustees’ responsibilities

The trustees are responsible for preparing the Trustees' Annual Report and the financial
statements in accordance with applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United
Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice).

Company law requires the trustees to prepare financial statements for each financial year which
give a true and fair view of the situation of the charitable company and of the incoming resources
and application of resources, including the income and expenditure, of the charitable company for
that period. In preparing these financial statements, the trustees are required to:

select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently.

observe the methods and principles in the Charities SORP.

make judgments and estimates that are reasonable and prudent.

state whether applicable UK Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any
material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements; and

« prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to
presume that the charitable company will continue in business.

The Trustees are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that disclose with
reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the charity and to enable them to
ensure that the financial statements comply with the Charities and Trustee Investment
(Scotland) Act 2005, the Charity Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 2006 (as amended), and
the provisions of the Trust deed. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the
charity and taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other
irregularities.

The Trustees are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the charity and financial
information included on the charity’s website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the
preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other
jurisdictions.

This report has been prepared in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice:
applicable to charities preparing their accounts in accordance with the Financial Reporting
Standard Applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102) (effective 1 January 2019) and
in accordance with the special provisions of Part 15 of the Companies Act 2006 relating to small
companies.

Approved by the Trustees and signed on their behalf by:

DocuSigned by:
Lara. Goulber
ame: LaUrE Quilter

Date: 29 August 2023
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INDEPENDENT EXAMINER’S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN
SCOTLAND FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2023

| report on the accounts of the charity for the year ended 31 March 2023, which are set out on
pages 13 to 27. -

Respective responsibilities of trustees and examiner

The charity's trustees are responsible for the preparation of the accounts in accordance with
the terms of the Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005 and the Charities
Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 2006.

The charity trustees consider that the audit requirement of Regulation 10(1) (a) to (c) of the
Accounts Regulations does not apply. It is my responsibility to examine the accounts as
required under section 44(1) (c) of the Act and to state whether particular matters have come
to my attention.

Basis of independent examiner’s statement

My examination is carried out in accordance with Regulation 11 of the Charities Accounts
(Scotland) Regulations 2006. An examination includes a review of the accounting records
kept by the charity and a comparison of the accounts presented with those records. It also
includes consideration of any unusual items or disclosures in the accounts, and seeks
explanations from the trustees concerning any such matters. The procedures undertaken do
not provide all the evidence that would be required in an audit, and consequently | do not
express an audit opinion on the view given by the accounts.

Independent examiner’s statement
In the course of my examination, no matter has come to my attention

1. which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in any material respects the
requirements:

e to keep accounting records in accordance with Section 44 (1) (a) of the 2005
Act and Regulation 4 of the 2006 Accounts Regulations, and

e to prepare accounts which accord with the accounting records and comply with
Regulation 8 of the 2006 Accounts Regulations

have not been met, or

2. to which, in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper
understanding of the accounts to be reached.

DocuSigned by:

(atlurine (wingstons

DE20F2D1B2ES44A. ..

Catherine Livingstone BA (Hons) CA
Wylie & Bisset LLP .

168 Bath Street

Glasgow

G2 4TP

Date: 29 August 2023
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THE GIRLS’ BRIGADE IN SCOTLAND
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31 MARCH 2023

(Including an Income and Expenditure account)

Note Unrestricted Restricted Total Unrestricted Restricted Total
Funds Funds Funds Funds Funds Funds
2023 2023 2023 2022 2022 2022
£ £ £ £ £ £
I and end ts from:
Donations and legacies 4 506 63,000 63,506 2,